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Response to questions from CB3 ConEd Task Force re: 2010 EcoBizNYC renewal

1. Better information on the roles of the various staff identified in the budget and how the amount of time budgeted for was commensurate with the work on the program. 

The 2011 budget submitted for EcoBizNYC is made up mostly of staff time (compared with supply costs) to reflect a few changes that have been made to the program and also in-kind supply costs that have not been listed. 

Running an educational program is labor intensive, and we discovered that the EcoBiz Program is no exception. Once a business gets involved in the program, it typically requires multiple (usually 3) meetings to go through the entire process.  Additional time is spent documenting and evaluating the business’ level of sustainability and to make meaningful recommendations for the business to achieve a higher level of sustainability. We have worked hard in the last three month to make this process more efficient and have refined the process based on the experience running the program for eighteen month (March 2009 – August 2010) to best serve the businesses and expedite and streamline the process, while at the same time meeting the educational expectations the program has set out to accomplish. 

From September 2009 to September of 2010 $63,000 where dedicated to staff time for the project manager and lead educator.  For 2011, we have budgeted $55,600 for EcoBiz staff. We have hired two part-time managers, which will dedicate a total of 30 hours per week to the program. The managers will focus entirely on interacting with businesses and have begun the process of adjusting the program to meet the needs of local businesses and to make the program more efficient.  Their responsibilities include assessing all documents for consistency and efficiency, reviewing, researching, and updating the ever-evolving incentives and solutions to accompany their recommendations, and developing an internship program that will begin in January 2011. OTPS costs for EcoBizNYC have also been reduced relative to previous years because the energy audit that businesses are required to do is free and the demonstration kits have already been developed. The program will also benefit businesses directly by making $12,000 available to be awarded to businesses that implement sustainability measures.

The addition of the Tree Stewardship Program to the proposal has added another staff member to the program (half of the education director’s time), but has not added many additional non-personnel expenses because the program takes full advantage of existing in-kind resources to realize the goals of the program. A potential major expense of this program would be buying trees and tree care supplies. However, trees and supplies are made available for free through the MillionTreesNYC initiative, thus reducing our supplies budget for this program.  This program leverages the enormous investment New York City is making to plant trees in our neighborhood, and will ensure that this investment will provide its full environmental potential to our community. 

Finally, the EcoBizNYC web presence on the Ecology Center’s website requires constant updating and maintenance as businesses are rated, enrolled businesses take further steps toward sustainability, and incentives are created for the businesses. The budget includes the staff time for this work but does not include any web development or training, which are provided in-kind. 

2. Is Eco-Biz is a good investment in the long run since it has been hard to get off the ground and grow?

The Ecology Center firmly believes that EcoBizNYC is a program that is worth the time and energy our staff put into the program and this request for renewed funding only shows our commitment to continuing this program. EcoBizNYC has always been an ambitious endeavor and despite its measured start, it is rapidly becoming a working program. It is truly hitting its stride in terms of working smoothly with businesses, accelerating the start-to-finish process, and becoming a presence in the neighborhood. 

With 40 businesses already engaged, we are currently streamlining the process further, creating templates that are consistent and mindfully created to expedite the review process. Additionally we are refining the internship experience based on feedback from former interns, making it a more productive part of the program and a more rewarding educational experience. 

In the past two months alone, we have moved 16 businesses further through the program, rating 7 of these, and working with interns for a six month period will ensure that the program can grow even further. One of the milestones we are planning is a community event in early April 2011 to recognize all EcoBizNYC rated businesses and honor sustainability grant recipients.

We would like to remind the committee that the creation and planning of EcoBiz took over a year and that the program is ground breaking, since there was no existing program available to model it after.

The Ecology Center first applied for funding for the program in the spring of 2008, after having done extensive research into the composition of businesses in the settlement area, engaging youth from Bard High School and the Lower East Side Girls Club, and developing a framework how the program should be structured and implemented.  

In 2008 progress on the program was impeded, since we only receiving a yes vote from CB3 in August and the grant award in January of 2009. After implementing the program for eighteen month (March 2009 – August 2010), we are now taking a step back to access and improve its efficiency.  Not funding this project would waste three years of work that has gone into the planning, creation and implementation of this program.  We also like to emphasize that the educational impact the program has had in the community is much larger then the number of enrolled businesses could reflect.

3. Where the trees would be planted as part of the Tree Stewardship Program and to give much more detail on how the trees would actually be helped to survive (water, protection, etc.)

The Ecology Center would like to have the streets in the settlement zone fully stocked with street trees in keeping with the goal of the settlement fund, to improve the air quality in our community.   Planting more trees in the settlement area would involve working with the Parks Department and MillionTreesNYC to have them replace trees that are dead or missing from existing tree beds and identify new tree bed locations, where the trees are spaced properly and the underground infrastructure allows.  Parks has set a precedent for this type of planting in their Trees for Public Health Neighborhoods.  These are neighborhoods like East Harlem and Hunts Point that had fewer than average street trees and higher than average rates of childhood asthma.  The Parks Department conducted block-by-block street tree planting in these neighborhoods with the goal of completely greening the entire neighborhood to help reduce the pollutants that trigger respiratory disorders.

The trees that Parks plants will be cared for by the Ecology Center’s proposed Street Tree Stewardship program.  This program will train local youth and community volunteers to take care of a tree that they adopt in the settlement zone.  The Stewardship program will be expanding on the existing MillionTreesNYC Stewardship Corps where city residents can adopt a tree and learn how to take care of it in exchange for a free tree care tool kit.  

In the Street Tree Stewardship program, the youth interns and community volunteers will learn all of the ways to give a young street tree what it needs to survive. Tree stewards who adopt a tree can receive free tools to cultivate the soil from MillionTreesNYC. Parks and the Ecology Center will provide mulch and compost to amend the soil and retain water.  Participants can be taught to make tree guards from found materials to keep dog waste and foot traffic from compacting the soil around the trees.  They will be instructed what plantings can be placed in the tree beds that will beautify the streets without taking water from the tree itself.  The program will also develop signage to educate the broader community about the benefits and needs of street trees. 

Lastly, we will develop a host of strategies for ensuring that the street trees will receive enough water to properly establish themselves. Tree stewards will provide the water their trees need by either using hoses or buckets available from MillionTreesNYC, or by coordinating with a business that cleans the sidewalk with water to give their tree clean water, or working with a community garden to use their access to fire hydrant water. If these water sources are too difficult to secure, the Ecology Center will haul water to the tree pits using its vehicle.

A clean energy van would truly help this tree stewardship effort by allowing the Ecology center to deliver mulch, compost, and other supplies to the tree stewards in a vehicle that demonstrates to the community the use of a renewable fuel to produce fewer emissions.
4. Is it appropriate to use the Con Ed funds for general support of a local organization or how the van pertained to the projects being proposed. Provide more information/specifications on the van and explain why it was being requested from the Settlement Fund and not other sources. 

While we understand that the Committee may view the van as “general support” for the Ecology Center, we would like to highlight how crucial a reliable vehicle is to the success of the Tree Stewardship program and EcoBizNYC as a whole. The van model that was researched for the 2011 EcoBizNYC budget is the 2011 Ford E-Series E-350cargo van. The list price for this van is $35,000, and we estimate that converting the van to run on biodiesel will cost approximately $2,000.  Running the van on biodiesel ties in perfectly with the cooking oil recycling program that is part of EcoBizNYC and will be an example of a clean energy vehicle operating in CB3. Since a significant portion of air pollution stems from vehicle emissions we see the biodiesel van as a showcase for how communities can take positive steps to improve air quality.

The van will support all of the Ecology Center’s program activities, including EcoBizNYC and the Tree Stewardship Program. The van will be used to transport water, compost, mulch, and other supplies to the newly planted trees to help ensure their survival. Without this van, trees that are not watered by storefront businesses or superintendents will have little chance of reaching their potential to improve air quality in our neighborhood. Additionally, youth tree stewards will have a more difficult time effectively participating in this program because of the logistical challenges presented by not having a vehicle readily available.  

Given the Ecology Center’s funding sources and the current economic climate, the Con Ed settlement funds are the only option for the Ecology Center to get a new van. We have explored many other ways of getting a vehicle, including asking for a donation from Ford directly and working with program partners to obtain a used van. However, these avenues have not been successful and as time passes, our transportation situation becomes most dire.  

5. Most recent audited financial statements and organization budget [Attached]
6. Other issues not officially expressed by CB3

Expanding to the entire CB3 area:

While still focusing on the initial settlement area, we would like to work with other businesses in CB3 that are interested in working with our program. The majority of our efforts will still be concentrated in the settlement area, but as awareness of the program expands we would like to radiate out. Removing the settlement zone limitation will make it easier for interested business owners to participate in EcoBizNYC, will make the process more meaningful for participating businesses, and will help build the momentum for EcoBizNYC to create a robust business network. 

Intern experience

The two new managers were former summer interns, and therefore have two distinct perspectives on EcoBizNYC. They are utilizing this experience to revamp the internship program by changing the order in which the interns are introduced to EcoBizNYC so that they may experience the most rewarding parts of the program first. The interns then use this as fuel and knowledge to inspire new businesses to join. 

One of the clear responses that we heard from the 2010 summer interns was that the internship seemed too short to truly get a handle on EcoBizNYC and feel confident moving business through the program. To address this issue, we have decided to make all internships two semesters long (winter/spring-summer, summer-fall). The goal is to have each intern move at least 3 businesses through the entire program, with decreasing assistance from EcoBizNYC managers, so that they experience the full program and have a newfound connection to the community. Additionally, each intern will engage in a project to enhance the EcoBizNYC program, such as creating a newsletter or organizing a workshop. 
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